



 MEETING OF THE
LOUISIANA TUITION TRUST AUTHORITY

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
August 30, 2011
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Authority Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Tuition Trust Authority to order at 10: 40 a.m.

The following members of the Authority were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Ms. Barbara Baier



Mr. Patrick Bell



Dr. Michael Gargano



Dr. Sandra Harper



Ms. Arlene Hoag



Mr. Pete Lafleur



Mr. Joe Salter



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay



Mr. John Williams


The following members were absent:


Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer


Mr. Tony Falterman



Mr. Warren Gachassin



Senator Eric Lafleur



Mr. Myron Lawson



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Michael Murhpy



Mr. Victor Stelly



Mr. Stephen Toups




Eleven members were present which did not represent a quorum; therefore, in accordance with the Meeting Notice, the Chairman called a meeting of the Executive Committee of the Authority to order.

The following members of the Authority’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.



Ms. Barbara Baier



Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. John Williams


The following member was absent:



Mr. Jimmy Long 


Four members were present which did represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Mr. Bell, Mr. Salter and Mr. Sibille.


The following staff members were present: 
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein

Mr. Brock Avery


Dr. Sujuan Boutte’


Ms. Alice Brown


Mr. Kelvin Deloch


Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Carol Fulco

Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Robyn Lively


Ms. Suzan Manuel

Mr. Jason McCann

Ms. Deborah Paul


Ms. Devlin Richard


Mr. David Roberts

Ms. Lynda Whittington

Under introductions and announcements, Mr. Lavigne noted that both Mr. Sibille and Mr. Bell are currently serving on the Governance Commission.  Mr. Lavigne announced LOSFA’s Executive Strategic Planning meeting is scheduled September 22-23, 2011.  The meeting will be facilitated and held at SSA Consultants on Bluebonnet Drive.  Ms. Amrhein stated that all members will receive an agenda and are encouraged to attend.  
 The minutes of the May 24, 2011 LATTA meeting were presented for review and approval.  Mr. Sibille made a motion for approval.  Mr. Salter seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 

Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.
 

Under Program Updates, Mr. Roberts presented a Proclamation by the Governor proclaiming September 2011 as College Savings Month.  Mr. Roberts stated that a media tour has been scheduled to celebrate College Savings Month.  The tour will focus on the START Saving Program, the importance of saving for college and how families can manage to save even during a sluggish economy.  

Mr. Roberts stated the highlight of the July outreach events for START was the Advance Baton Rouge event.  The agency presented information to more than 200 counselors and teachers.  


Mr. Roberts stated the agency is presently embarking on the Pediatrician Partnership Program.  Mr. Roberts reminded members of the 2009 efforts to work together with the Bureau of Vital Statistics to incorporate a START Saving brochure with each birth certificate mailed to parents.  This effort was tabled when the First Lady introduced a Baby Journal that was to be sent home with all parents of newborns.  The agency was asked to provide information regarding the START Saving Program to include in the Baby Journal.  This information was provided.  Mr. Roberts explained that to date, the Baby Journal has not begun circulation.  Mr. Roberts stated the agency wants to continue with the newborn/parent theme and have developed the Pediatrician Partnership Program.  Over 2,000 pediatricians’ addresses have been obtained from Blue Cross/Blue Shield and the agency has begun providing these pediatricians with START brochures and brochure holders.  Mr. Roberts explained that there is a phone number on the brochure which is a tracking device that will be used to help gauge the effectiveness of this tool.  
Mr. Roberts noted there are two remaining Financial Literacy for You (FLY) presentations which will be conducted in September.  The first will be in St. Louis, Missouri at the National College Access Network (NCAN) annual conference.  The second will be in Baton Rouge at the Louisiana JumpStart Coalition Summit.  The FLY tour will begin presenting again in Spring 2012.    

Ms. Baier asked if hospitals still give the “goody bags” to parents of newborns when leaving the hospital?  She suggested this as a possibility to include information on START.  Mr. Roberts stated that the agency has established a partnership with Woman’s Hospital and START information is given to new parents by hospital staff.
Dr. Boutte’ presented the START Activity Report for period ending July 31, 2011.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that this report shows the number of START accounts opened, closed, deposits, disbursements and refunds.  Dr. Boutte’ noted the report shows the active accounts and inactive accounts that were closed and the reasons for closing.  
Dr. Boutte’ presented the START activity comparison for July 2011 and the 5 year average for March.  The average accounts opened in July is 558 over the trend line.  The reason the accounts opened for July 2011 is significantly lower is because the GEAR Up Rewards for Success accounts are usually loaded into the system in July.  This year GEAR Up has experienced some technical problems; however, these amounts should be loaded to the system soon and reflected in future reports.
Dr. Boutte’ presented a report which gives information on all of the funds offered to START account owners.  The report shows the level of risk/reward for each fund and the number of participants in each.  

Dr. Boutte’ presented a report which shows the total active accounts by parish as of July 11, 2011.  She stated that Mr. Roberts and staff refer to this report when planning outreach for START.

Dr. Boutte’ presented the START Average Annual Returns for the quarter ending June 30, 2011.  This report shows the average annual returns for each fund based on 1 year, 3 years, 5 years, 10 years and since inception of the program.  
Dr. Gargano asked if this program will meet the inevitable tuition increase needs of students?  Ms. Amrhein stated that parameters are set according to cost of attendance and not tuition alone.  She explained when projecting for the future, inflation is factored in.  Ms. Amrhein stated that the START Saving Program is not a qualified tuition plan that guarantees a certain amount for tuition.  Dr. Boutte’ stated there are tools that parents and students can utilize on the START and College Knowledge websites.  One of the tools is a college aid estimator and planner which helps forecast cost of attendance for the student and ways to save.

Ms. Amrhein presented an article relating to how families are tackling rising college costs.  The article is from Fidelity Investments and states that only 16% of college costs are currently being provided by parents’ savings.  Ms. Amrhein explained the three key points of the article are:  starting to save in the preschool years despite financial pressures; seeking guidance and saving for college using 529 plans; and making shared sacrifices to achieve college savings goals.   

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Authority consider election of a Vice Chairman.  Mr. Lavigne explained that due to lack of a quorum, this item will be deferred.  

There being no further business, Dr. Harper made a motion to adjourn at 11:00 a.m.  Ms. Baier seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman 
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